
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 24th November 2014
Present:
Kettering Borough Councillors


Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Maurice Bayes








Councillor Dave Bishop 


Councillor Lloyd Bunday (Chair)

Councillor Maggie Don


Councillor Eileen Hales

Councillor Jenny Henson


Councillor Shirley Lynch


Councillor Paul Marks


Councillor Jonathan West


Northamptonshire County Councillors


Councillor Mick Scrimshaw (Northall Division)

Representatives of Member Organisations


Sergeant Kev Wooldridge (Northamptonshire Police)


Monica Özdemir (Kettering Civic Society)

Jane Calcott (Churches Together)


Paul Ansell (Civic Society)


Also Present


Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive)


Ian White (Elections Manager)


Alex Jelley (Economic Regeneration Manager)


David Pope (Forum Administrator)
14.KTF.22
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Michael Brown, Terry Freer, Philip Hollobone, Ellie Manns, Mike Tebbutt and Keli Watts. Apologies were also received from Councillors Jim Harker and Bill Parker
14.KTF.23
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Kettering Town Forum held on 15th September 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.KTF.24
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.KTF.25
REPORTS OF THE FORUM'S REPRESENTATIVES ON THE A6 TOWNS FORUM AND THE RURAL FORUM

Councillor Bishop advised the meeting that he could not provide a report on the Rural Forum held on 18th September 2014 as he had been unable to attend the meeting.
14.KTF.26
POLICING ISSUES AND STATISTICS


Sgt Kev Wooldridge attended the meeting and presented the report on ward crime statistics and policy issues. 
He provided the forum with further details on specific statistics affecting Kettering, as listed below:-

· The overall picture was positive, with the total number of recorded offences down on previous years.

· Robbery had risen by 19% and a recent police operation designed to tackle robbery offences had targeted cash-points and members of the public using electrical goods in plain sight at night. Offences of this nature were generally sporadic and opportunistic, and education of the public was a positive tool in reducing the number of crimes committed.

· Sexual offences had risen 14%, although this rise was partially explained as individuals having an increased confidence in reporting offences. Work was being undertaken with troubled families, with a programme in local secondary schools regarding child sexual exploitation and sexual violence. Additionally, work was being carried out to ensure the safety of vulnerable females enjoying the night-time economy. With this proactive work underway, the police hoped to see an improvement in crime statistics.
· The large increase in violence offences was considered to be as a result of alterations to the methods used to record crime. Domestic incidents accounted for a large proportion of offences and historical offences were now included within the figures. An operation was underway to reduce violence offences in both a night-time economy and domestic setting.
· Operation Lapland was the police’ Christmas operation, with high-visibility patrols present to combat violent offences and robbery. 
· Theft of motor vehicles had seen a 5% increase, particularly with vans being targeted for tools. An operation high-lighting insecure vehicles and items on show within vehicles was underway, with another operation to commence in early December in relation to vehicles left with engines running to defrost. 

· The Futures Programme aimed to tackle the highest crime areas, ascertaining what issues affected certain areas and how best to deal with them. The programme covered All Saints ward and parts of Avondale Grange, William Knibb and Northfield wards

· Anti-social Behaviour had seen lower recorded levels across most categories, although vehicle nuisance had increased. An operation had been launched to target such offenders. 

· Animal-related ASB had increased as members of the public reported dogs they had concerns regarding. The force as a whole was visiting upward of 400 addresses in order to assess dogs of concern. 


Members of the forum raised the following questions/comments:-

	Question/comment


	Answer

	A real concern in the town centre is skateboarders using the Market Place and causing damage to that and the memorial next to St Peter and Paul? The Market Place was a vibrant economy and it was a shame to detract from that, would it be possible to have an increased police or PCSO presence in the area?
	Officers will be asked to patrol and identify offenders causing any sort of damage to the Market Place as a result of their actions. A wider issue regarding skateboarding is the potential for a Public Spaces Protection Order to be enacted if legislation allowed. People are encouraged to report any incidents they may be aware of. 

	William Knibb ward has seen a significant increase of non-domestic burglaries. Were businesses receiving sufficient security advice and support?
	The police always undertake “super-cocooning” of neighbouring homes or businesses whenever a burglary occurs, so advice was being provided to William Knibb businesses.

	What type of crime was covered by the “Deception and Fraud” category?
	Offences such as credit card or cheque fraud were included, also any incident where an element of deception was involved such as bogus officials.

	All categories of crime, with the exception of Criminal Damage and Deception/Fraud had increased. Was this due to an increase in crime or as a result of the changes in crime recording?
	The statistics were a reflection of what was happening on the ground, although changes to the methods used to record crime were also partially responsible. When an area had a high crime rate, patrols were stepped-up. Weekly tactical meetings identified and prioritised high-crime areas. 

	What is the future plan for Kettering Police Station, will the public still have access to the police in the town centre?
	A final decision had yet to be made regarding the future of the Police Station. A new custody suite was being constructed on the A6003. The police wished to maintain a presence within the town, and discussions have taken place with KBC regarding the possibility of having a front counter facility at the Municipal Offices. Discussions were underway with UNISON regarding the working environment. It was anticipated that the police would maintain a footprint in the town. 


	The Futures programme is commendable and is proving to be a real practical example where councillors can really get involved; utilising our own lines of communication and informing communities. 


	It is hoped that the programme could prove useful in educating people where to turn for assistance so they made contact with the right organisation from the outset. 


14.KTF.27
TOWN CENTRE DEVELOPMENTS - UPDATE
Alex Jelley attended the meeting and provided a presentation on the following topics relating to the town centre:-
· Christmas Programme

· Small Business Saturday and Market Update
· Purple Flag

· Town Centre Healthcheck



Christmas Programme

The forum heard that an extensive Christmas Programme was planned, commencing with the Christmas Light switch-on on 27th November and continuing in the Market Place with festive films being shown on the big screen and a Christmas market where all available pitches had already been filled. 

A number of partners organisations were involved in the provision of the Christmas Programme, with Santa’s Grotto being hosted by the Newlands Centre and the County Council, Wicksteeds and the Lighthouse Theatre also participating. It was noted that partnership working enabled KBC to fully deliver a high quality Christmas offering.

Small Business Saturday and Market Update
This event was scheduled to take place on 6th December and aimed to get people to take notice of smaller, independent businesses. Small Shop Logo stickers had been provider to traders who were being encouraged to display these on their premises. Kettering had a good number of independent traders, a situation KBC was proud of and looked to encourage, with development at The Yards being testament to this. 
The Teenage Market had expanded to approximately 40 pitches, with 16 additional traders from colleges and sixth forms around the Borough. Statistics were provided to the forum to illustrate how the number of market pitches had increased year-on-year. The forum noted that for all Kettering’s markets, the number of pitches were higher than they had ever been, with figures for November set to be higher still. 

Purple Flag

The meeting was advised that the Purple Flag Action Plan was well underway, with a final submission to be made by 31st January 2015. Works being undertaken as part of the action plan included:-

· Improved signage and lighting in the town centre
· Focussed enforcement action from police and Environmental Wardens

· Supporting new approaches to the night-life economy from town centre businesses


Town Centre Health-check
The health-check was an annual requirement as part of the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan. Although the action plan was primarily business focussed, there was also consideration of the delivery of housing within the town centre. The forum noted that 19% of the planned number of dwellings had been delivered in the three years since the adoption of the area action plan. Business unit occupancy rates were maintaining a strong position against the national average. 
The meeting was advised that Public Realm Phase 4 would commence on site early in 2015 with the installation of bollards and associated Traffic Order. Additionally, the Soan’s Yard development site would also be coming forward.
14.KTF.28

POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW

Ian White attended the meeting and provided a report regarding the ongoing Polling Place and Polling District Review.
The forum was advised that there was a legal requirement to undertake a review every five years, although this figure had recently changed from every four years to fall in-line with fixed term parliaments.

The review consultation would end on 30th November and representations were still being received from across the constituency. A report detailing existing provisions was available on the KBC website, and the review had been publicised by letter, media release and at council committee meetings. 

The meeting was advised that only a small number of potential alternative polling places had been identified to date, although KBC was happy to visit and assess any site that had yet to be considered. All existing polling places had been provided with a detailed questionnaire to complete and return, with only one outstanding at the current time. These responses had enabled the creation of a comprehensive database regarding each building used as part of the elections process, with any issues or exceptions recorded on the elections management system. Polling place inspections were currently underway to ensure sites were fit for purpose and to identify any alterations that may require further action.

It was noted that a letter had been issued to all local disabled organisations regarding the provision of disabled facilities at polling places, although no response had yet been received.

In addition to examining existing facilities, consideration had been taken in regard to future development projections within the Borough, as KBC had a duty to make sure polling districts and polling places were fit for purpose during the period to 2019. Planned development in three areas of Kettering (Ise Lodge, St Peters and William Knibb) had been identified for monitoring as a result of this work to ensure the correct provision of polling places. Such situations showed the value of using interim reviews, with trigger figures factored in by Council to allow for the year on year examination of provisions.
At the conclusion of the consultation, response would be collated and an interim report taken first to Research and Development Committee, followed by Executive Committee, prior to a final report being submitted to Council on 17th December. This report would request Council to approve the making of a Polling Place Order that would need to be completed by 31st January 2015 and then be in force in time for the May 2015 elections. 


Members of the forum raised the following questions/comments:-

	Question/comment


	Answer

	Have all town and parish councils been notified of the review?
	Yes

	The Parish Church rooms on the market square have entirely pedestrian access, with a number of elderly electors, has this been noted?
	The Elections Team are aware of the restraints of the Parish Church rooms, especially with development in the town centre. At some point in the near future the size of the building may require reassessment of the site as a polling station for subsequent elections.

	The William Knibb Centre rear access  requires both adequate signage and lighting
	The Elections Team are aware of the issues at that site and have in the past put extra lighting in.

	The William Knibb Centre may, in future, have no rear access due to the installation of a children’s area at the rear of the building
	This information will be taken on board and details checked. 

	Do electors have to pay to park when attending the Cornmarket Hall to vote?
	There is currently no facility for free-parking for electors 

	Do polling stations have to be public buildings?
	KBC actively tries to avoid commercial premises for use as polling stations, as businesses tend to charge for loss of earnings which are hard to quantify and are not reimbursed by central government. 

	Are there contingency plans if buildings are undergoing building works at the time of the election?
	Polling stations have been provisionally booked for May 2015, particularly in terms of schools. Advance notice helps them to manage their schedules. Schools would be written to closer to the election to confirm dates and ask whether any building works were due. 

	Does internet and postal voting reduce the need for polling stations?
	Currently there is no method of voting by internet. To date there are approximately 16k registered postal voters, although this figure is expected to rise prior to the election and certainly helps keep polling station queues down. 


14.KTF.29
COMMUNITY FUND
A report was presented to the meeting which sought to provide an update on the 2014/15 Community Fund. 
The report detailed how the £40k budget had been awarded, in conjunction with guidelines made by the Executive Committee. The fund had enabled projects totalling £103k to go ahead. Monitoring and Audit Committee would be undertaking a piece of scrutiny work on the Community Fund during 2015 and further feedback could be provided at the conclusion of the that work. 

The forum heard that the fund had been heavily over-subscribed and requested that details be provided regarding unsuccessful Community Fund bids

14.KTF.30
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

It was suggested that the following items be included on future agendas of the Forum:-

· The role and success of the PCC and his staff

· Bus services in Kettering and timetable changes
 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.37pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

djp
Kettering Town Forum No. 

24.11.14


